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MONTGOMERY COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION 

Rockville, Maryland 

 

June 25, 2012 

 

MEMORANDUM 

 

To:  Members of the Board of Education   

 

From:  Patricia O’Neill, Chair, Board of Education Policy Committee  

 

Subject: Final Approval, Policy CNA, Informational Material and Announcements 

 

 

On April 30, 2012, the Montgomery County Board of Education (Board) tentatively adopted the 

updated Policy CNA, Informational Material and Announcements.  The tentatively adopted policy 

was distributed for public comment.  Twenty-five comments were received from parents, teachers, a 

principal, and multiple nonprofit organizations. The comments reflected approximately an equal 

number of persons seeking no change to the policy versus persons seeking changes of varying 

degrees; however, the majority of the commenters recommending no change to the policy 

represented nonprofit organizations. 

 

On June 11, 2012, the members of the Board of Education Policy Committee further discussed Policy 

CNA, Informational Material and Announcements. No additional changes were recommended by the 

committee; however, the committee emphasized the importance of an evaluation of the impact of this 

policy change on the school community.    The committee remains concerned about the unintended 

consequences of the changes to the policy, such as increased volume of flyer distribution at 

elementary schools and age inappropriate material being distributed to elementary-aged children. 

 

The Policy Committee’s recommended changes to the tentatively adopted policy are reflected in the 

Committee Recommended Draft as Attachment A. Since there were no changes to the Draft for 

Public Comment, we have only included the Committee Recommended Draft.  The public comments 

are summarized in Attachment B. The original public comments are included in Attachment C.   

 

The following resolution is provided for your consideration: 

 

WHEREAS, Policy CNA, Informational Material and Announcements, informs the public and staff 

about displaying and distributing printed informational material and announcements in schools; and  

 

WHEREAS, The draft of Policy CNA, Informational Material and Announcements, was tentatively 

adopted by the Montgomery County Board of Education at its meeting on April 30, 2012, and was 

sent out for public comment; and  

 

WHEREAS, The Montgomery County Board of Education has received comments and the 

Board of Education Policy Committee’s recommendations; now therefore be it 
 



Members of the Board of Education 2 June 25, 2012 

 

 
Resolved, That the Montgomery County Board of Education adopt Policy CNA, Informational 

Material and Announcements, as updated in the attached committee recommended draft. 

 

Resolved, That after completion of the 2012–2013 school year, Montgomery County Public Schools 

shall conduct an evaluation regarding the impact and implications of this change in policy. 

 

Present at the table for the discussion is Ms. Lori-Christina Webb, executive director, Office of the 

Deputy Superintendent of Schools. 

 

PO:hp 
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Related Entries: CNA-RA, JFA-RA, KEA, KEA-RA 1 

Responsible Office: Deputy Superintendent of Schools 2 

 3 

 4 

Informational Material and Announcements 5 

 6 

 7 

A. PURPOSE 8 

 9 

To inform the public and staff about displaying and 10 

distributing printed informational materials and 11 

announcements.  12 

 13 

B. ISSUE  14 

 15 

To provide an appropriate mechanism for informing students and 16 

parents about school and community activities and events in a 17 

manner that does not unduly burden school staff.   18 

 19 

C. POSITION 20 

 21 

1. Display and Ddistribution of Pprinted Mmaterials by 22 

Montgomery County Public Schools (MCPS), Ggovernmental 23 

Aagencies, Parent Teacher Associations (PTA)s, and 24 

certain parent teacher organizations 25 

 26 

The following organizations shall be permitted to  27 

 28 
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distribute printed informational materials and 29 

announcements directly to students through take-home 30 

folders, backpacks, or similar manner or display printed 31 

informational materials and announcements on any tables, 32 

magazine racks, or similar areas as designated by the 33 

school at any time during the school year: 34 

 35 

a) MCPS; 36 

 37 

b) Federal, state, or local governmental entities; 38 

 39 

c) Nationally affiliated PTAs operating within MCPS 40 

and Montgomery County Council of PTAsMCCPTA; and 41 

 42 

d) Parent teacher organizations at special education 43 

schools and alternative centers that operate in 44 

lieu of nationally affiliated PTAs. 45 

 46 

2. Display and Distribution of Printed Materials Provided by 47 

Others 48 

 49 

a) Other nonprofit community organizations shall be 50 

are only permitted to directly distribute directly 51 

materials to elementary school students. Such 52 

distribution may take place through take-home 53 

folders, backpacks, or similar manner. Schools 54 

shall provide opportunity for distribution at least 55 

twice a year and no more than once during each 56 

marking period. However, in accordance with 57 
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Montgomery County Board of Education (Board) Policy 58 

KEA, Political Campaigns and Political Materials, 59 

such direct distribution methods may not be used to 60 

distribute materials that advocate the passage or 61 

defeat of any ballot or referendum question or 62 

advocate the passage or defeat of any matter 63 

pending before a local governing body, the Maryland 64 

General Assembly, or the Congress of the United 65 

States. 66 

 67 

b) Community organizations or businesses shall be 68 

permitted to display, at any time during the school 69 

year, printed informational materials and 70 

announcements on tables, magazine racks, or similar 71 

areas as may be designated by elementary, middle, 72 

or highthe schools. 73 

 74 

c) Materials provided for distribution or display by 75 

organizations or businesses shall include the 76 

disclaimer, “These materials are neither sponsored 77 

nor endorsed by the Board of Education of 78 

Montgomery County, the superintendent of schools, 79 

or this school.” 80 

 81 

D. IMPLEMENTATION STRATEGIES 82 

 83 

The superintendent of schools will develop reasonable 84 

viewpoint-neutral regulations to implement this policy. 85 

 86 



 ATTACHMENT A 

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDED DRAFT 

CNA 

 

4 of 4 

E. REVIEW AND REPORTING 87 

 88 

This policy will be reviewed in accordance with the Board of 89 

Education policy review process. 90 

 91 

 92 

Policy History:  Adopted by Resolution No. 173-74, April 2, 1974; 93 

reformatted by Resolution No. 333-86, June 12, 1986, and Resolution 94 

No. 458-86, August 12, 1986, and accepted by Resolution No. 209-91, 95 

February 25, 1991; amended by Resolution No. 459-04, July 29, 2004; 96 

amended by Resolution No. 428-06, August 30, 2006. 97 
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Summary of Responses to 
Policy CNA, Informational Material and Announcements 

 
Public 
Response 
Number 

 
Commentator 

 
Issue/Concern  

 Line #’s refer to the Draft 
for Public Comment 

 
Staff Response 

Line #’s refer to the 
Committee 

Recommended Draft 
1 Juliet Gardner, parent The ban on flyers should 

extend to elementary 
schools.  Students are 
already bringing home too 
many flyers. 

In balancing concerns 
about the use of staff time 
and resources with 
community desire to 
receive information, the 
Board of Education has 
proposed a compromise to 
Policy CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, that will 
allow flyers to be 
distributed in elementary 
schools only.  The impact 
of these changes will be 
evaluated at the end of the 
2012–2013 school year. 

2 Concerned Catholic 
students and their 
friends and families 

Concerned about the 
distributed flyers being sent 
out by the Unitarian Church. 
Concerned parties feel 
intimidated and threatened 
by the nature of the flyers. 

In balancing concerns 
about the use of staff time 
and resources with 
community desire to 
receive information, the 
Board of Education has 
proposed a compromise to 
Policy CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, that will 
allow flyers to be 
distributed in elementary 
schools only.  The impact 
of these changes will be 
evaluated at the end of the 
2012–2013 school year. 
 
All criteria for distributing 
informational material in 
accordance with Policy 
CNA, Informational 
Material and 
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Public 
Response 
Number 

 
Commentator 

 
Issue/Concern  

 Line #’s refer to the Draft 
for Public Comment 

 
Staff Response 

Line #’s refer to the 
Committee 

Recommended Draft 
Announcements, must be 
content neutral. 

3 Ami Rorrer, parent All advertising at all levels 
in the public schools should 
be eliminated.  Would like 
an opt-out option for 
parents. 

In balancing concerns 
about the use of staff time 
and resources with 
community desire to 
receive information, the 
Board of Education has 
proposed a compromise to 
Policy CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, that will 
allow flyers to be 
distributed in elementary 
schools only.  The impact 
of these changes will be 
evaluated at the end of the 
2012–2013 school year. 

4 Patrick Dunn Agrees with the changes in 
the policy. 

 

5 Cheryl Clark, principal Not certain that using the 
human resources necessary 
to distribute flyers to 
children’s backpacks is in 
the best interest of the 
students or any schools.   
 
Do not agree that it is the 
school’s responsibility to 
support and endorse 
nonprofit organizations by 
providing them access to 
children’s backpacks. 

In balancing concerns 
about the use of staff time 
and resources with 
community desire to 
receive information, the 
Board of Education has 
proposed a compromise to 
Policy CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, that will 
allow flyers to be 
distributed in elementary 
schools only.  The impact 
of these changes will be 
evaluated at the end of the 
2012–2013 school year. 

6 Cindy Salah, parent Agrees with the changes in 
the policy. 
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Public 
Response 
Number 

 
Commentator 

 
Issue/Concern  

 Line #’s refer to the Draft 
for Public Comment 

 
Staff Response 

Line #’s refer to the 
Committee 

Recommended Draft 
7 Nora Blau, retired 

teacher 
Distributing all of the 
notices was a waste of time. 

In balancing concerns 
about the use of staff time 
and resources with 
community desire to 
receive information, the 
Board of Education has 
proposed a compromise to 
Policy CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, that will 
allow flyers to be 
distributed in elementary 
schools only.  The impact 
of these changes will be 
evaluated at the end of the 
2012–2013 school year. 

8 Michael Hurst Concerned about section 
C.2b.  This section provides 
“unfettered” access to our 
students from any 
organization or business that 
wishes to “advertise” to the 
students/staff within each 
school.  Would like to 
require such organizations 
or businesses to have some 
monetary or personal 
interest in each school, i.e. 
sponsorship or attending 
student. 

In balancing concerns 
about the use of staff time 
and resources with 
community desire to 
receive information, the 
Board of Education has 
proposed a compromise to 
Policy CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, that will 
allow flyers to be 
distributed in elementary 
schools only.  The impact 
of these changes will be 
evaluated at the end of the 
2012–2013 school year. 

9 Christina Popowych-
Ebert, teacher 

Agrees with the changes in 
the policy. 
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Public 
Response 
Number 

 
Commentator 

 
Issue/Concern  

 Line #’s refer to the Draft 
for Public Comment 

 
Staff Response 

Line #’s refer to the 
Committee 

Recommended Draft 
10 Lynn Usui, retired 

teacher 
Considering a ban on 
nonprofit flyers because of a 
controversial flyer is a very 
dangerous decision.  To ban 
any views that are contrary 
to what is politically correct 
at any given time is wrong 
on many levels. 

In balancing concerns 
about the use of staff time 
and resources with 
community desire to 
receive information, the 
Board of Education has 
proposed a compromise to 
Policy CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, that will 
allow flyers to be 
distributed in elementary 
schools only.  The impact 
of these changes will be 
evaluated at the end of the 
2012–2013 school year. 

11 Karen J. Shimp, parent Opposed to the changes in 
the policy.  Finds it 
invaluable to have 
information about 
extracurricular activities, 
sports, Scouts, and other 
community events.   

In balancing concerns 
about the use of staff time 
and resources with 
community desire to 
receive information, the 
Board of Education has 
proposed a compromise to 
Policy CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, that will 
allow flyers to be 
distributed in elementary 
schools only.  The impact 
of these changes will be 
evaluated at the end of the 
2012–2013 school year. 
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Public 
Response 
Number 

 
Commentator 

 
Issue/Concern  

 Line #’s refer to the Draft 
for Public Comment 

 
Staff Response 

Line #’s refer to the 
Committee 

Recommended Draft 
12 Susan Marler, parent Information that is sent 

home with our children 
should be related to teaching 
our children academics and 
helping them learn good 
characteristics of becoming 
good citizens.   
 
Agrees with the changes in 
the policy.   

In balancing concerns 
about the use of staff time 
and resources with 
community desire to 
receive information, the 
Board of Education has 
proposed a compromise to 
Policy CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, that will 
allow flyers to be 
distributed in elementary 
schools only.  The impact 
of these changes will be 
evaluated at the end of the 
2012–2013 school year. 
 
All criteria for distributing 
informational material in 
accordance with Policy 
CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, must be 
content neutral. 
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Public 
Response 
Number 

 
Commentator 

 
Issue/Concern  

 Line #’s refer to the Draft 
for Public Comment 

 
Staff Response 

Line #’s refer to the 
Committee 

Recommended Draft 
13 Brandt Pasco Request that the Board not 

ban backpack flyer 
distribution.  The Board 
should explore other 
mechanisms other than a 
blanket ban that could be 
used to prevent 
inappropriate use of 
backpack fliers. 

In balancing concerns 
about the use of staff time 
and resources with 
community desire to 
receive information, the 
Board of Education has 
proposed a compromise to 
Policy CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, that will 
allow flyers to be 
distributed in elementary 
schools only.  The impact 
of these changes will be 
evaluated at the end of the 
2012–2013 school year. 
 
All criteria for distributing 
informational material in 
accordance with Policy 
CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, must be 
content neutral. 

14 Patrick Egan, Ph.D. Supports the policy.   
 
Believes that allowing 
nonprofit organizations to 
directly distribute material 
to elementary school 
students is imprudent and 
irresponsible. 
 
Community organizations 
and business should not be 
permitted to display their 
material at any time.  School 
is not the place for politics 
and marketing. 

In balancing concerns 
about the use of staff time 
and resources with 
community desire to 
receive information, the 
Board of Education has 
proposed a compromise to 
Policy CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, that will 
allow flyers to be 
distributed in elementary 
schools only.  The impact 
of these changes will be 
evaluated at the end of the 
2012–2013 school year. 
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Public 
Response 
Number 

 
Commentator 

 
Issue/Concern  

 Line #’s refer to the Draft 
for Public Comment 

 
Staff Response 

Line #’s refer to the 
Committee 

Recommended Draft 
15 Danisha Crosby, 

Associate Producer, 
Director of Education & 
Outreach Program 

Alarmed by the detrimental 
impact the ban on flyers 
would have to the middle 
and high school students 
who could benefit from the 
summer arts program at the 
Round House Theater. 

In balancing concerns 
about the use of staff time 
and resources with 
community desire to 
receive information, the 
Board of Education has 
proposed a compromise to 
Policy CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, that will 
allow flyers to be 
distributed in elementary 
schools only.  The impact 
of these changes will be 
evaluated at the end of the 
2012–2013 school year. 

16 Surjeet Ahluwalia, 
Director of Operations, 
AALEAD  

After-school providers 
operating in a school should 
be added to the list of 
organizations allowed to 
distribute materials and 
announcements. 

In balancing concerns 
about the use of staff time 
and resources with 
community desire to 
receive information, the 
Board of Education has 
proposed a compromise to 
Policy CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, that will 
allow flyers to be 
distributed in elementary 
schools only.  The impact 
of these changes will be 
evaluated at the end of the 
2012–2013 school year. 

17 Michelle Martineau 
Green, Executive 
Director, Montgomery 
Child Care Association 

Supports the policy.  
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Public 
Response 
Number 

 
Commentator 

 
Issue/Concern  

 Line #’s refer to the Draft 
for Public Comment 

 
Staff Response 

Line #’s refer to the 
Committee 

Recommended Draft 
18 Ana Sol Gutierrez The following requirement 

should be added to the 
policy.  “All materials and 
announcements that are sent 
home to non-English 
speaking households shall 
be translated into Spanish 
and/or whatever other 
languages are predominant 
in that school community.  
Alternatively, translations of 
materials, announcements, 
and similar information 
must be prepared and made 
easily and readily available 
to non-English speaking 
parents upon request.” 

All materials and 
announcements are 
delivered to the school 
prepared and ready to be 
distributed.  The 
organizations sending the 
materials would be 
responsible for translating 
the materials to be sent 
home. 

19 Susan Jenkins, CEO, 
Arts and Humanities 
Council of  
Montgomery County 

Would like MCPS to 
reconsider restricting flyer 
distribution from qualified 
nonprofits to middle and 
high school students and 
allow the cultural 
community to continue 
providing services to 
Montgomery County’s 
youth.   

In balancing concerns 
about the use of staff time 
and resources with 
community desire to 
receive information, the 
Board of Education has 
proposed a compromise to 
Policy CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, that will 
allow flyers to be 
distributed in elementary 
schools only.  The impact 
of these changes will be 
evaluated at the end of the 
2012–2013 school year. 
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Public 
Response 
Number 

 
Commentator 

 
Issue/Concern  

 Line #’s refer to the Draft 
for Public Comment 

 
Staff Response 

Line #’s refer to the 
Committee 

Recommended Draft 
20 John C. Hanson, Area 

Vice President of 
Mission Impact of the 
National capital Area 
Council of the Boy 
Scouts of America 

Boy Scouts of America 
should be included in the 
flyers allowed to be sent 
home to students.  This is 
one organization that makes 
a positive impact on the 
youth of Montgomery 
County. 
 
As one of the many 
organizations making a 
positive impact on the youth 
of Montgomery County, we 
hope the Board of Education 
sees the merit in allowing 
parents and students every 
opportunity to become 
aware of and involved with 
activities that promote 
personal growth, boy 
leadership, outdoor life as 
well as civic responsibility. 

In balancing concerns 
about the use of staff time 
and resources with 
community desire to 
receive information, the 
Board of Education has 
proposed a compromise to 
Policy CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, that will 
allow flyers to be 
distributed in elementary 
schools only.  The impact 
of these changes will be 
evaluated at the end of the 
2012–2013 school year. 

21 Laurie Halverson, 
parent 

Boy Scouts of America 
should be included in the 
flyers allowed to be sent 
home to students.   
 
As one of the many 
organizations making a 
positive impact on the youth 
of Montgomery County, we 
hope the Board of Education 
sees the merit in allowing 
parents and students every 
opportunity to become 
aware of and involved with 
activities that promote 
personal growth, boy 
leadership, outdoor life as 
well as civic responsibility. 

In balancing concerns 
about the use of staff time 
and resources with 
community desire to 
receive information, the 
Board of Education has 
proposed a compromise to 
Policy CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, that will 
allow flyers to be 
distributed in elementary 
schools only.  The impact 
of these changes will be 
evaluated at the end of the 
2012–2013 school year. 
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Public 
Response 
Number 

 
Commentator 

 
Issue/Concern  

 Line #’s refer to the Draft 
for Public Comment 

 
Staff Response 

Line #’s refer to the 
Committee 

Recommended Draft 
22 Geoffrey E. Wolfe, 

parent 
Commenter urges that 
Scouts and other nonprofit 
nongovernmental 
organizations continue to 
have access to youth and 
their families through the 
“backpack mail.” 

In balancing concerns 
about the use of staff time 
and resources with 
community desire to 
receive information, the 
Board of Education has 
proposed a compromise to 
Policy CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, that will 
allow flyers to be 
distributed in elementary 
schools only.  The impact 
of these changes will be 
evaluated at the end of the 
2012–2013 school year. 

23 Tom Hearn, parent Opposes the proposed 
changes to the policy.  The 
current channel for 
distributing information to 
Montgomery County Public 
Schools families is an 
important way to pass on 
needed information about 
concussions in high school 
football and other sports. 

In balancing concerns 
about the use of staff time 
and resources with 
community desire to 
receive information, the 
Board of Education has 
proposed a compromise to 
Policy CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, that will 
allow flyers to be 
distributed in elementary 
schools only.  The impact 
of these changes will be 
evaluated at the end of the 
2012–2013 school year. 
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Public 
Response 
Number 

 
Commentator 

 
Issue/Concern  

 Line #’s refer to the Draft 
for Public Comment 

 
Staff Response 

Line #’s refer to the 
Committee 

Recommended Draft 
24 Stephanie Kreps, co-

founder Rainbow Youth 
Alliance of 
Montgomery County 

Commenter concerned about 
certain flyers that were anti-
gay and hurtful to students.  
Commenter believes that 
full information that 
homosexuality is a part of 
the continuum of normal 
human sexual response 
should be taught to all 
students in our schools 
regardless of the decision 
about the flyer program. 

Comments will be shared 
with the Board of 
Education and the 
superintendent of schools. 

25 Michael J. Bobbitt, 
Producing Artistic 
Director, Adventure 
Theatre MTC 

Would like Adventure 
Theatre MTC to be allowed 
to distribute in the “middle 
and upper” schools.   

In balancing concerns 
about the use of staff time 
and resources with 
community desire to 
receive information, the 
Board of Education has 
proposed a compromise to 
Policy CNA, Informational 
Material and 
Announcements, that will 
allow flyers to be 
distributed in elementary 
schools only.  The impact 
of these changes will be 
evaluated at the end of the 
2012–2013 school year. 
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ORIGINAL PUBLIC COMMENTS 
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